


Welcome to the second issue of Autitude in 2022!

Do you have artwork, photography, poetry or stories you 
would like to share? Or perhaps you have an autistic idol 
that you think should feature as our Spectrum Superstar?

Whether it’s a thought, suggestion or submission, send it to 
us at autitude@scottishautism.org. 

To make sure you are updated when the latest edition is 
released please sign up here – thank you!

mailto:autitude@scottishautism.org
https://www.scottishautism.org/contact/enewsletter-sign


4. Click & Connect Updates.

7. Scottish Autism Online Conference 
update.

8. Letters To (Not So) Angels - Lea B.

14. Crossing The Bridge - Michael Ferns.

20. You’re Not Alone – Gordon Barlow.

21. More readers artwork...Artitude!

28. Fjord Dream - John o Roin.

32. David Yeoman’s Neurodiversity 
Journey. 

37. Spectrum Superstars! 



Book your place for Click & Connect Block 4 taking place 
from January to March!

These online events aim to help the autistic community 
and families in Scotland to stay connected. All group 

sessions run via Zoom and are free to join.



    Mindfulness Community Programme

Following the successful Mindfulness programme in 2020, Jonny 
Drury will deliver Dialogica’s new 10-week programme and will 

take Mindfulness activities to the next level. The programme will 
place more emphasis on practice and support the creation of a 

community of mostly autistic mindfulness practitioners.
The group will take place every Tuesday morning* until 22nd 

March, 10am - 11am.
*excluding 15th February

 
Online Art Group 

The Art Group is open to autistic people and their families and 
aims to bring people together for creative expression in an 

informal and safe environment. It offers the chance for a mindful 
break from the day’s worries and can help to reduce stress.

Join our online Art Group taking place every Wednesday until 23rd 
March, 5pm - 6.30pm.



   

Virtual Choir Group

If you're a music lover who enjoys singing, come along & share 
music with others in a fun, no pressure environment. This group 
is for autistic people and their families in Scotland, and all ages 

and abilities are welcome!

Join our Virtual Choir group taking place every Thursday evening 
until 24th March, 5pm - 6pm.

Autism Support Group

Come along to our Autism Support Group for autistic individuals 
and family members of autistic people in Scotland.

Run by Jonny Drury, the group will take place every Thursday* 
until 24th March, 1pm - 2.30pm.

*excluding 17th February

Don't miss out, find out more and book your place now: 
www.scottishautism.org/click-and-connect

https://www.scottishautism.org/click-and-connect%22%20%5Ct%20%22https://www.scottishautism.org/click-and-connect


We are delighted to announce that bookings are now open for our 
Online Conference, ‘Behind the Mask’, on 12th May!

This virtual conference aims to understand the pressures, stresses 
and consequences that autistic people feel “fitting in”, and in 
accessing support. We will explore the ways that professionals can 
recognise the lived experience of autistic people; change practitioner 
behaviour to better accommodate autistic needs; and create safe 
spaces where autistic people can be themselves.  
 
We will ask how professionals and those they support can exchange 
perspectives through meaningful dialogue, promote respectful 
interactions and relations, and create a more positive experience of 
services and society more widely.

We are striving to make our conference as accessible and inclusive as 
possible.
Our Pay What You Can is a pilot scheme open to autistic people and 
their families to access the conference.   
Please note, places are limited. 
To find out more and book, please visit 
www.scottishautismconference.org

http://www.scottishautismconference.org/


  This is where it all began: the homely and popular Horse Riding School of Tihany, in 

Hungary. The rustic visitors centre building in the background, with its reed-roof 
grew to be a beloved symbol of summer in my heart. Who knew that a child, two-

years-old, being put on the back of an unsuspecting horse by their Dad, would have 
such long-lasting effects? Now forty, a journalist, and still talking about it! That guy 
with the square head and (very) determined face on the white horse, in the photo on 
the right: he was my first riding instructor, when I was five. He ne-ver-e-ver missed a 

lazy posture. - Lea

My dearest Passenger,

I have heard that you got into a kind of letter-writing habit 
lately and, given that I have lots of free time with winter still on 
us as I’m scribbling this, I thought to send a letter to you, this 
time. I am the only horse in our herd who can read and write, 
but the others have not discovered it yet, most of the time I’m 
just peacefully grazing around… you know, to maintain a 
perfect cover. Who would want to be their secretary for all 
those applications to various Hollywood productions?! (By the 
way, I just found out that in the movie Undefeated, premiered 
in 1969, three thousand equines were featured. Holy hoovies! 
And only sixty of us got away in the process…) First off, 
congratulations, on the occasion of your mini-assignment as 
recruitment assistant at your work. I would love to come and 
join your Strawberry Organic Branchout as a Support Worker 
for those farmers. From plowing through transport to manure: 
I’m-your-guy. And I do a stallion job!



How are things with your pandemic? Are you still waving to 
each other from a distance and surround yourself with gel 
pump bottles? I remember this caretaker from the stables, the 
other day; as they were cleaning around the floors; being in a 
mellow mood, I stuck out my face over the rail in hopes of a 
good forehead scratch or a tender kiss. But then they asked 
me if I was attending any party recently. ??? Nonsense. Of 
course, I did! We have three going on in the field per day, on 
average. Strange fellow. Anyway… Sometimes I get the 
impression that the time passed since March 2020 had a 
lasting effect on your population. These past two years, 
seeing and meeting people on and off, also gave me an 
opportunity to think about Humans In General. 

To begin with: I love you to BITS (trying not to bite too much 
though, so not those kinds of bits). Your imagination, 
creativity, willpower and resilience often surpass all the things 
we can come up with to go through the seasons, and when I 
say that - that’s weather, insects, good plants and bad 
plants for our tummies, wild animals, illnesses only we can get 
and going in and out of, uhm, how do you folks call that… oh, 
yes:  work-related activities that you are asking us to do, 
carry, pull, and lift things. On my end, I am fine with that stuff, 
used to it. But also, what a strange species you are when it 
comes to trying to find solutions. It appears to me that you 
often seem to think in a ‘black and white’ style (zebras are 
also part of the equine family, by the way), or even think black 
or white. When it comes to impairments, you either feel like a 
victim about it, or form an identity out of it. 

You either pull it down and call it vicious or derive super-
powers from it. 
You either blame genes for it or point your finger towards the 
environment.
You either expect medical professionals to give full guidance 
about it or you do the same with advocacy groups.

 



You either want the majority to mold around it or those 
affected to adapt to the majority.

Me, as a horse, a bit of an outsider on your human business, 
I’m asking this, without meaning to offend: have you, 
earthlings, thought about merging these views? Could you 
ever imagine that the solution is somewhere in between, that 
progress would come from where these opposites meet? As a 
grazing flock animal, I know a lot about getting along. Where 
and when possible we all, each of us, play our parts and we 
seek consensus and a kind of group-wisdom. We already 
recognised that if we just keep on repeating the same 
viewpoints and then find that things are not getting better, 
then we need to change strategies, on both sides. On cold 
and windy nights, like the ones still around, we need to move 
closer to each other to generate enough heat, not pull further 
apart.  

But: back to the current news. I heard that soon you will be 
allowed to return and we can pick things up from where we 
left. Grand! The sparrows in the attic were also chirping about 
your old horse retiring. Is that so?? Mind you, I think it was high 
time. If yes, you can just stick to me. He might be taller and 
more handsome - but I’m faster and more flexible. He might 
be more experienced - but I could always cheer you up, I know 
that, I just feel it. On top of that, I also promise that I would 
always see you for who you are and not for what you offer. I 
would never be super-grumpy with you. I would never make 
you feel like an option. After all, you are not my brunch. So, 
vote for me, Sailor is your best bet!
  



I remember, you mentioned to me once that you are ‘no angel’. 
Okay, I adjusted the title of this letter to that. But who needs 
angels anyway? I know I’m not one… as you could probably tell 
when we were still new to riding together. Apologies for that. I 
like to know where the limits are with each biped (just in case). 
I thought you were very cute when, after three weeks of trying, 
you stopped us, buried your face in your hands - much like a 
headstone figure - and said it with a groan: ‘THIS IS 
HOPELESS!’. I was sure you were a lot stronger than you 
thought you were and I was certain you could do this. I am 
glad since then you’ve come to the same conclusion, Lea. We 
are the A-team now and I hope you feel you can count on me, 
no matter what. Just like I can count on you. Who needs 
perfection anyway? Just carrots, long reins and a waterproof 
blanket. Mhmmmm.

  

  Riding memories of old: here, about thirty-five years ago, me up in the 
saddle, in an era when kids were running around in monocolour cotton 

sweatshirt-and-pants sets. Mine was an eerie rhubarb pink but the horse 
didn't seem to mind. 



What about your assistance dog? Is he still on active duty? 
The truth is, I miss you and I was looking into ideas how you 
and I could spend more time together, without complications. If 
the canine gets too annoying, how about an autism support 
horse for you instead? In case you desire a real change. Sure, 
your colleagues would need some time to adapt to us at the 
office but we could work this out. Just imagine, how much 
faster you would get to work and the government scheme 
could perhaps cover… the cost of grain? Brainstorming here. 
Not fully weatherproof though. However, with me you would 
always be allocated the biggest and most comfortable room to 
work in, strictly level access, windows a must and no melt-
downs, only pick-me-up-s. To fifteen hands high!   
  

  Picture with the February title: Sailor, the horse in his stable box, with parts 
of his yummy dinner of hay still left. Cozy winter night, lights on. Text in image: 
‘I support HOPE for all humans for 2022 and, on that account, more hay for all 

equines! - Sergeant Sailor’



Think about my offer but take your time, my dear. No galloping. 
Your most loyal equiniser, 
ready to ride off into the sunset daily,

Sailor
Article was transcribed to human language by Lea Berta.

[Contact: leapublish@gmail.com ]

  Well, these are the patiently waiting feet of Lea and support dog Baxter, 
standing on a social distancing sticker during the 2020 lockdown.  The feet 
without trainer shoes: those are the dog’s. Text in Image: ‘And I canine not 
wait to step into spring! Mr. A. R. Baxter (canine worker).’  - in  badly typed 

print.

mailto:leapublish@gmail.com














    You’re Not Alone: a bird’s-eye view of my time at         
                       autism support group online
I know few places that afford the space to engage in a level of dialogue 
where intimate life experiences, often painful and so difficult to share, 
have found such outlet as they have in the Autism Support Group. It has 
been a recurring theme among many others, including a gratitude for 
those aspects of autism that enrich a person's life, arriving at a 
considered appreciation that life with autism can be like a see saw with 
ups and downs that make life difficult and enriching in ways few know. I 
know first-hand that even attending a group, let alone actively 
participating is a daunting thought for many - especially if you're 
autistic. Within groups so many pressures to conform exist - implicitly 
understood expectations - leaving many autistic people struggling to 
get in and be heard.

An expectation to speak coupled with the associated but often implicit 
polite conventions that surround most social life can make it all too 
mentally taxing, as autistic people consciously attempt to adhere to 
them.  But, Autism Support Group, refreshingly, a place where people 
have incrementally taken steps to engage and open up, where they 
have sought and found difference and similarity among one another 
and, crucially, where they have found a space that is conducive to 
letting be their authentic self - has given hope.

With easy-to-understand guidelines autism support group has been a 
relaxed, laid back environment. And as host, Jonny Drury, through his 
own personal understanding of autism as well as mindfulness has 
instilled a sense of calm and peace that has facilitated dialogue by 
attendees.

There are few crueller, lonelier more difficult places to be than to think 
you are alone, alone with the difficulties and challenges that autism 
brings, alone as few people around seem to have any understanding at 
all, and alone when those aspects of autism that give life colour and 
meaning are scarcely understood at all. Autism Support Group has 
shown the way.

Gordon Barlow.



Sandra Louise Smyth
Sandra’s latest photos are from 
her trip to Glencoe. She was so 
excited to have the chance to take 
photos of the beautiful deer and 
surrounding areas.









Ash
Over lockdown 2020, with work commissions – very - few and far 
between my wife decided to give me a project to keep me out of 
trouble, to draw the various creatures that visited our garden. I 
rarely (if ever) get the chance to draw animals, so with that in mind – 
enjoy this small selection!

Magpie

Blue Tit



Crow

Pigeon



Seagull

Robin











My Neurodiversity Journey Part 4
 Autistic & Dyslexic Blog Post

Thank you for the feedback and positive comments 
from parts 1,2 and 3 of my journey. 

In my last blog I mentioned at times we have to take 
responsibly for our own journey, setting boundaries, 
ensuring the environmentsenvironments and behaviours are 
accommodating and supportive of our unique skill 
set.

Capabilities, refers to our skills, what we are good 
at. Our natural areas of expertise or skills that 
improve in time or through forced or focused 
practice. 

What capabilities / skills are vital for people like us 
who are Neurodivergent?
 
What skills do we require to live in harmony within our 
daily environments that provide the appropriate 
accommodation? 

“Know thyself” is the first commandment of 
leadership as written in the Harvard Business 
Review. 

How well do we know ourselves?



Where are our blind spots?
 
What are my social deficits?
 
How do I improve my executive functioning?

How do I verbalise communication differences?

What skills do I require to survive and thrive in a 
neurotypical world?

Accommodation in our environments is required, that 
goes way beyond awareness; e.g. Social Model.

“The unexamined life is not worth living”; as Socrates 
so eloquently stated. In essence he was saying an 
unexamined human life is deprived of the meaning 
and purpose of existence.

Einstein stated “Everybody is a genius. But if you 
judge a fish by its ability to climb a tree, it will live its 
whole life believing that it is stupid.” 



So, the question we must ask ourselves is: - What 
environments are aligned to my capabilities?
 
Or more importantly what environments are not 
suitable or accommodating for my capabilities?

As previously mentioned in the last issue, Sir 
Professor Baron- Cohen highlighted the various 
types of abuse autistics / neurodivergent’s 
experience.

Whether you are a parent, care giver or careers 
guidance teacher working with neurodivergent’s it’s 
important that the career choice is appropriate i.e. 
Environment.

My younger self would have wished to have been 
aware of different types of personalities that are in 
society. 

Topics such as this would have been more useful to 
me after I left home. Home for me was secure with 
structure and routine.

Through circumstances and lived experience to the 
detriment of my emotional, financial and mental well-
being the world is filled with different personality 
types that also appear in DSM V.



Antisocial personality disorder according to the NHS 
web site states: -

https://www.nhs.uk/mental-health/conditions/antisocial-personality-disorder/

“Personality disorders are mental health conditions 
that affect how someone thinks, perceives, feels or 
relates to others.
Antisocial personality disorder is a particularly 
challenging type of personality disorder 
characterised by impulsive, irresponsible and often 
criminal behaviour.

Someone with antisocial personality disorder will 
typically be manipulative, deceitful and reckless, and 
will not care for other people's feelings.

I suggest further reading on the NHS link above to 
familiarise yourself with the behaviours associated 
with people that would not be desirable for 
autistics /neurodivergents to work for.

I personally am not limited by being autistic 
/neurodivergent, however I am limited by my 
environment, and lack of accommodation during my 
life.

https://www.nhs.uk/mental-health/conditions/antisocial-personality-disorder/
https://www.nhs.uk/mental-health/conditions/antisocial-personality-disorder/


It is vitally important that autistics/neurodivergent’s 
unique capabilities / strengths are identified at an 
early age. 

The next stage is then to establish what 
environments and behaviours will best utilise the 
capabilities.

After identifying your own unique capabilities, finding 
the right environment which complements your own 
behaviours you will enjoy a most productive and 
enjoyable career.

For those who wish further details on personality 
types / behaviours I personally learnt much from 
Robert D Hare forensic psychologist and Dr Kevin 
Dutton.

Until the next issue, stay safe and be kind to yourself 
and gentle to those around you.

David Yeoman – Blogger & volunteer; Scottish Autism, 
Contributor @Autism Advisory Forum, Consultant & 
Volunteer at Autism Advisory Forum, Consultant & 
Volunteer at Dyslexia Scotland.





   Well that’s it for issue 14! 
   Hope you’ve enjoyed it! 

              Don’t forget to send your contributions to            
   autitude@scottishautism.org

mailto:autitude@scottishautism.org
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